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                                 EL CAMINO COLLEGE

Office of the Vice President - Administrative Services

MINUTES

CITIZENS’ BOND OVERSIGHT COMMITTEE

April 21, 2004

PRESENT:

_____ Leandro Carde
     

  __x__ Robert Hammond
     
 __x__ Raymond Roney

_____ Luke Freiburghouse
     
  __x__ Mary Ann Keating
     
 __x__ Nina Velasquez

__x__ Don Greco  

 
  __x__ Mark Marion


 __x__ Kurt Weideman

Also Attending:  Bob Gann, David L. Miller, Vic Hanson, Pam Fees, Angela Simon, Ann Garten, Cameron Samimi

Open Meeting:   The meeting was called to order at 8 a.m.

Introduction of New Members:  The two new members present, Nina Velasquez and Mark Marion, were introduced and welcomed.  Committee members and attendees introduced themselves. 

Minutes:  The minutes of March 3 were approved. 

Bond Overview:  Kurt Weideman reviewed the purpose of the committee and spoke of the need to create a succession so that new members can keep the group going.  The purpose of the Citizens’ Bond Oversight Committee, which appears at the bottom of the agendas, is to inform citizens of bond expenditures.  The committee is required to provide a yearly audit and an annual report.  

Vic Hanson provided a brief history of the bond for the new members.  He explained that until 2002, ECC was struggling to support the Capital Construction Plan and the Five-Year Scheduled Maintenance Plan from the general operating budget and was receiving little or no help from the State.  By May of 2002, campus needs were estimated at $460 million.   In July 2002, after subtracting anticipated funding from other sources from this amount, the Board was asked to approve a bond election for $394 million.  This bond measure passed successfully in the November 2002 election.

Master Plan Overview:  Bob Gann reviewed the 2004 Facilities Master Plan.  Highlights:

· The first major bond project (approximately $23 million) is the replacement of the Humanities buildings with one multi-level building.  The architectural firm has already been chosen, and the project is now in the design phase.  Construction is scheduled to begin in the fall of 2005 and end in 2006.  The Communications Building is not part of this project.

· Project budget estimates (including a 3% inflation factor) are established at the beginning; however, changes do occur.  For example, the cost of building material is going up, and overall construction costs could go up as high as 15%.   The group wants to be kept informed about inflation spikes.

· Mark Marion expressed concern about not being able to do what was promised due to inflation eating up funds during a long building project program.  If the college is unable to deliver what was promised, the group needs to let the community know.  Bob Gann noted that the college is pursuing other avenues of support like money from the State, etc., and he hopes inflation will level off soon.    

· Don Greco felt the policy should be that if a project is started, it will be completed.  The group concurred.  

· It is important for people to understand how priority can be affected by the fact that some projects involve a chain of other projects that all need to be completed.  Concern was expressed about high priority projects that might have to wait due to this concept. 

· Cash flow comes into play also.  The bonds can’t be sold unless there is the construction need.  Also, the construction program can’t be accelerated just to avoid the high inflation factor.

· Classes must continue during construction; consequently, the amount of disruption is another factor to be considered.  

· The $40,000 already spent on the Student Services Center paid for preparatory items like hazardous materials abatement, planning, etc.

· The first phase of the Natural Science project is finished; the second phase is scheduled for completion in December.

· The Library will receive funding for the Learning Resource Center (LRC) in August due to the recent bond election.

· Infrastructure projects (air conditioning, chilled water, etc.) will be interspersed with the bond building projects.  

Annual Report:  Mary Ann Keating distributed copies of the Annual Report, which was presented to the Board of Trustees at their March meeting.  She and Kurt Weideman agreed to continue to serve on the Annual Report Committee.  

The group discussed how to handle the issue of signing the report before it’s complete.  It was noted that most of the information had been shared with the group during the course of the year.  The lack of feedback from the Board was noted; however, time to review a document is needed before feedback can be provided.  The group liked the suggestion to give the Board an advance copy a month before so they can review it before adopting it.  This would provide the group with the feedback which was lacking this time.    

There was also discussion as to whether presenting the Annual Report to the Board was also presenting it to the public.  It was suggested that Ann Garten should be contacted to do a press release on the Annual Report to go out to the public.  Vic Hanson noted that a photographer may be needed at the next meeting to take pictures for the Web.

Nina Velasquez thanked Vic Hanson for the purchasing schedule, which she felt was extremely helpful.  It was noted that not everyone got this document because it is at the audit level of detail.

Measure E Agendas:  It was noted that the Measure “E” agendas have three categories:  Information, Approval and Ratification.    

· March 2004

· Under Purchase Orders as of February 29, 2004, it was noted that the Special Resource Center (SRC), is now under Health Sciences and Athletics (HSA).

· Regarding the status of Preliminary Project Budget, it was noted that Master planning costs of $1.6 million have now been distributed out to the various    projects.  Approximately $9.4 million has been expended.

· The piano bid was controversial because it specified four pianos, but the funding turned out to be enough for eight pianos.  The division wanted to spend the extra money on the additional pianos; however, the original need specified was for four pianos.  Any savings realized due to better pricing from bidding, etc., needs to be used to cover overages in other areas due to inflation, etc.     

· It was noted that the original ITS requisition was processed in the wrong allocation, but they are now correcting that and charging the correct account.

· The allocation for the Marsee Auditorium (pg. 4) is for infrastructure, seismic upgrading, access compliance, etc.  

· April 2004

· Purchase orders for large items will be expedited to meet the June deadline.  Two or three items in the $1.6 million category may have to be processed in the next fiscal year.

· The Master Planning Account has been eliminated. 

· Page 5 is a listing of computers that are four years old or older.  At the bottom, two labs are listed in MCS 109; however, one should be MCS 108.  

· Page 7 lists the agencies the committee needs to submit its reports to.  

Comments:

· In response to Nina Velasquez’s question re:  why computer upgrades for faculty are not included, it was noted that (1) divisions have faculty workrooms with computers, and (2) the laptops were purchased with PFE funds and replacements were not included in the bond measure.  They would have to be replaced with PFE or general fund money.

· Mark Marion stated that he has problem with using bond money for computers.  He feels it should only be used for buildings.  

· Vic Hanson stressed that the bond measure did include regular replacement of computer equipment, and it was identified to the Board and the community.  Don Greco agreed that this was clearly disclosed and noted that it is essential to keep technology up to date.  Nina Velasquez agreed that technology is integral to doing business today.

· Mark Marion stated that he understands this was included and disclosed but his feelings remain and he wants to scrutinize these expenditures carefully.  

Schedule of Future Meetings:   There was discussion about making the meetings as accessible to the public as possible.  The 8 a.m. time seems to work for committee members and provide a quorum; however, it was suggested that this might not be the best time for the general public.  It was decided to have the next meeting on May 26 at 8 a.m. and have some future meetings at later times.  Ann Garten was also asked to notify the Daily Breeze of the next meeting.

Open Discussion:  

· Don Greco stressed the importance of making the Annual Report available to the public.  Ann Garten reported that she has been waiting to get all the documents in electronic format before putting them on the Web.  The public will then be notified via a news release.  A copy of the Annual Report will also be sent to the Library.   

· Ray Roney raised the issue of giving members a month or more to review documents before approving them.  The timeline for the next Annual Report will be an agenda item for the next meeting.

Public Comment:  Cameron Samimi replaced Luke Freiburghouse as the student representative at this meeting.  Former members Cameron, Frances Stiglich and Bud Cormier were thanked again for their service on the committee, and it was noted that the President has certificate for each of them. In response to Ray Roney’s question regarding the terms of office of the new members, there was a question as to whether Nina Velasquez was completing Frances’s term.  Official clarification is needed for the next meeting.

Adjournment:  The meeting adjourned at 9:30 a.m.

PURPOSE:  To inform the public concerning bond revenue expenditures and to actively “review and report” on the expenditure of these funds.  (Ed. Code sec. 15278(a)
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